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The Postal Service has exempted
certain systems of records that it
maintains from specific provisions of
the Privacy Act. At the time it adopted
the exemptions contained in its Privacy
Act regulations (39 CFR 266.9), the
Postal Service stated its reason for each
exemption in the preamble of the notice
of proposed rulemaking (40 FR 37227,
August 26, 1975). These reasons were
added to the text of § 266.9 by final rule
published July 13, 1994 (59 FR 35625).
This proposed rule does not change the
current application of exemptions,
except to apply certain exemptions to
the OIG Investigative File System.

List of subjects in 39 CFR Part 266
Privacy.

PART 266—[Amended]

Accordingly, 39 CFR is amended as
set forth below:

1. The authority citation for Part 266
continues to read as follows:

Authority: 39 U.S.C. 401; 5 U.S.C. 552a.

2. In § 266.9 revise paragraphs
(b)(1)(vii), (b)(2) introducing text,
(b)(2)(i), (b)(2)(ii), (b)(2)(iii) and add
paragraph (b)(2)(viii) to read as follows:

§ 266.9 Exemptions.

* * * * *
(b) * * *
(1) * * *
(vii) Subsection (e)(4)(G) and (H)

requires an agency to publish a Federal
Register notice of its procedures
whereby an individual can be notified
upon request whether the system of
records contains information about the
individual, how to gain access to any
record about the individual contained in
the system, and how to contest its
content. Subsection (e)(4)(I) requires the
foregoing notice to include the
categories of sources in the system.
* * * * *

(2) Inspection Requirements—
Investigative File System, USPS
080.010, Inspection Requirements—
Mail Cover Program, USPS 080.020, and
Office of Inspector General-Investigative
File System, USPS 300.010. These
systems of records are exempt from 5
U.S.C. 552a (c)(3) and (4), (d)(1)–(4),
(e)(1)–(3), (e)(4) (G) and (H), (e)(5) and
(8), (f), (g), and (m). In addition, system
300.010 is exempt from 5 U.S.C.
552a(e)(4)(I). The reasons for exemption
follow:

(i) Disclosure to the record subject
pursuant to subsections (c)(3), (c)(4), or
(d)(1)–(4) could:

(A) Alert subjects that they are targets
of an investigation or mail cover by the
Postal Inspection Service or an

investigation by the Office of Inspector
General;

(B) Alert subjects of the nature and
scope of the investigation and of
evidence obtained;

(C) Enable the subject of an
investigation to avoid detection or
apprehension;

(D) Subject confidential sources,
witnesses, and law enforcement
personnel to harassment or intimidation
if their identities were released to the
target of an investigation;

(E) Constitute unwarranted invasions
of the personal privacy of third parties
who are involved in a certain
investigation;

(F) Intimidate potential witnesses and
cause them to be reluctant to offer
information;

(G) Lead to the improper influencing
of witnesses, the destruction or
alteration of evidence yet to be
discovered, the fabrication of testimony,
or the compromising of classified
material; and

(H) Seriously impede or compromise
law enforcement, mail cover, or
background investigations that might
involve law enforcement aspects as a
result of the above.

(ii) Application of subsections (e)(1)
and (e)(5) is impractical because the
relevance, necessity, or correctness of
specific information might be
established only after considerable
analysis and as the investigation
progresses. As to relevance (subsection
(1)), effective law enforcement requires
the keeping of information not relevant
to a specific Postal Inspection Service
investigation or Office of Inspector
General investigation. Such information
may be kept to provide leads for
appropriate law enforcement and to
establish patterns of activity that might
relate to the jurisdiction of the Office of
Inspector General, Postal Inspection
Service, and/or other agencies. As to
accuracy (subsection (e)(5)), the
correctness of records sometimes can be
established only in a court of law.

(iii) Application of subsections (e)(2)
and (3) would require collection of
information directly from the subject of
a potential or ongoing investigation. The
subject would be put on alert that he or
she is a target of an investigation by the
Office of Inspector General, or an
investigation or mail cover by the Postal
Inspection Service, enabling avoidance
of detection or apprehension, thereby
seriously compromising law
enforcement, mail cover, or background
investigations involving law
enforcement aspects. Moreover, in
certain circumstances the subject of an
investigation is not required to provide
information to investigators, and

information must be collected from
other sources.
* * * * *

(viii) The requirement of subsection
(e)(4)(I) does not apply to system
300.010, because identification of record
source categories could enable the
subject of an investigation to improperly
interfere with the conduct of the
investigation.
* * * * *

Stanley F. Mires,
Chief Counsel, Legislative.
[FR Doc. 00–32958 Filed 12–26–00; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 7710–12–P

POSTAL SERVICE

39 CFR Part 266

Privacy Act of 1974; Implementation

AGENCY: Postal Service.
ACTION: Proposed rule.

SUMMARY: The U.S. Postal Service
proposes to amend its regulations
implementing the Privacy Act of 1974,
5 U.S.C. 552a. This proposed rule would
amend its regulation to exempt a new
system of records, USPS 050.080,
Finance Records-Suspicious
Transaction Reports, from certain
provisions of the Privacy Act. The
exemptions are intended to comply with
legal prohibitions against the disclosure
of certain kinds of information, and to
protect certain information about
individuals maintained in the system of
records.
DATES: Comments must be received on
or before January 26, 2001.
ADDRESSES: Written comments should
be addressed to the Manager, Finance
Administration/FOIA, U.S. Postal
Service, 475 L’Enfant Plaza SW, room
8141, Washington, DC 20260–5202.
Copies of all written comments will be
available Monday through Friday for
public inspection and photocopying
between 9 a.m. and 4 p.m. at the above
address.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Henry Gibson, (202) 268–4203.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Pursuant
to the Bank Secrecy Act, 31 U.S.C.
5318(g), anti-money laundering
provisions, and implementing
regulations of the U.S. Treasury, 31 CFR
Part 103, the Postal Service is required
to report to the Department of the
Treasury certain suspicious financial
transactions that are relevant to a
possible violation of law or regulation.
Further, the Postal Service is prohibited
from notifying any participant in the
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transaction that a report has been made.
31 U.S.C. 5318(g)(2).

The Postal Service is publishing
separately a notice of a new system of
records, USPS 050.080, Finance
Records-Suspicious Transaction
Reports, which was made necessary by
the reporting requirements of the Bank
Secrecy Act. The system of records
contains information about certain
postal customers who purchase or
receive money orders, wire transfers, or
stored value cards.

In order to permit compliance with
the non-notification requirement of the
Bank Secrecy Act, the Postal Service is
adopting an exemption from the Privacy
Act provisions related to individual
access. Under 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2), the
head of an agency may promulgate rules
to exempt a system of records from
certain provisions of 5 U.S.C. 552a if the
system of records is ‘‘investigatory
material compiled for law enforcement
purposes, other than material within the
scope of subsection (j)(2) of this
section.’’

The Postal Service is hereby giving
notice of a proposed rule to exempt the
Suspicious Transaction Report system
from certain provisions of the Privacy
Act pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2). The
reasons for exempting the system of
records from sections (c)(3), (d), (e)(1),
(e)(4)(G), (e)(4)(H), (e)(4)(I), and (f) of the
Privacy Act are set forth in the proposed
rule.

List of Subjects in 39 CFR Part 266
Privacy.
For the reasons set out in the

preamble, the Postal Service proposes to
amend part 266 of 39 CFR as follows:

PART 266—PRIVACY OF
INFORMATION

1. The authority citation for part 266
continues to read as follows:

Authority: 39 U.S.C. 401; 5 U.S.C. 552a.

2. Section 266.9 is amended by
adding paragraph (b)(7) to read as
follows:

§ 266.9 Exemptions.
* * * * *

(b) * * *
(7) Finance Records-Suspicious

Transaction Reports, USPS 050.080.
This system is exempt from 5 U.S.C.
552a (c)(3), (d)(1)–(4), (e)(1), (e)(4)(G),
(e)(4)(H), (e)(4)(I), and (f) to the extent
that information in the system is subject
to exemption pursuant to 5 U.S.C.
552a(k)(2) as material compiled for law
enforcement purposes. The reasons for
exemption follow.

(i) Disclosure to the record subject
pursuant to subsections (c)(3) or (d)(1)–

(4) would violate the non-notification
provision of the Bank Secrecy Act, 31
U.S.C. 5318(g)(2), under which the
Postal Service is prohibited from
notifying a transaction participant that a
suspicious transaction report has been
made. In addition, the access provisions
of subsections (c)(3) and (d) would alert
individuals that they have been
identified as suspects or possible
subjects of investigation and thus
seriously hinder the law enforcement
purposes underlying the suspicious
transaction reports.

(ii) This system is in compliance with
subsection (e)(1), because maintenance
of the records is required by law. Strict
application of the relevance and
necessity requirements of subsection
(e)(1) to suspicious transactions would
be impractical, however, because the
relevance or necessity of specific
information can often be established
only after considerable analysis and as
an investigation progresses.

(iii) The requirements of subsections
(e)(4)(G), (H), and (I) and subsection (f)
do not apply because this system is
exempt from the individual access and
amendment provisions of subsection
(d). Nevertheless, the Postal Service has
published notice of the record source
categories and the notification, access,
and contest procedures.

An appropriate revision of 39 CFR
266.9 to reflect the proposed change
will be published if the proposal is
adopted.

Stanley F. Mires,
Chief Counsel, Legislative.
[FR Doc. 00–32960 Filed 12–26–00; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 7710–12–P

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
AGENCY

40 CFR Part 52

[TX; FRL–6922–4]

Approval and Promulgation of
Implementation Plans; Texas; Ozone;
Beaumont/Port Arthur Ozone
Nonattainment Area

AGENCY: Environmental Protection
Agency (EPA).
ACTION: Proposed rule.

SUMMARY: The EPA is proposing to
approve the Texas 1-hour ozone
attainment demonstration State
Implementation Plan (SIP) for the
Beaumont/Port Arthur (BPA) moderate
ozone nonattainment area. The
attainment demonstration SIP is
addressed in the State of Texas
submittals dated November 12, 1999

and April 25, 2000. The EPA is also
proposing to: extend the ozone
attainment date for the BPA ozone
nonattainment area to November 15,
2007 while retaining the area’s current
classification as a moderate ozone
nonattainment area; approve the State’s
enforceable commitment to perform a
mid-course review and submit a SIP
revision to the EPA by May 2004; find
that the BPA area meets the Reasonably
Available Technology (RACT)
requirements for major sources of
volatile organic compounds (VOC)
emissions; and approve the motor
vehicle emissions budgets (MVEB). This
proposed rule is based on the
requirements of the Federal Clean Air
Act (the Act) related to ozone
attainment demonstrations.
DATES: Written comments must be
received on or before January 26, 2001.
ADDRESSES: Written comments on this
action should be addressed to Mr.
Thomas H. Diggs, Chief, Air Planning
Section (6PD–L), at the EPA Region 6
Office listed below. Copies of
documents relevant to this action,
including the Technical Support
Document (TSD) are available for public
inspection during normal business
hours at the following locations.

Environmental Protection Agency,
Region 6, Air Planning Section (6PD–L),
1445 Ross Avenue, Dallas, Texas 75202–
2733.

Texas Natural Resource Conservation
Commission, Office of Air Quality,
12124 Park 35 Circle, Austin, Texas
78753.

Anyone wanting to examine these
documents should make an
appointment with the appropriate office
at least two working days in advance.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Steven Pratt, Air Planning Section
(6PD–L), 1445 Ross Avenue, Dallas,
Texas 75202–2733. Telephone Number
(214) 665–2140, e-Mail Address:
pratt.steven@epa.gov.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:
Throughout this document ‘‘we,’’ ‘‘us,’’
and ‘‘our’’ means EPA.
Table of Contents
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